TPP SERVES UP AN UNSAVORY DINNER



TRANS-PACIFIC PARTNERSHIP (TPP): AN INSTRUMENT FOR CONTAMINATED FOODS

Antibiotic-laced fish? Lead-laden honey? Salmonella-contaminated fruits and vegetables? These are only a few examples of how TPP could further compromise food safety and public health. If ratified by the U.S. Congress, TPP will increasingly determine what's on your plate.

In this report the Center for Food Safety (CFS) uncovers some disturbing examples of tainted food imports already coming from TPP countries that contain residues from drugs that are illegal in the U.S., toxic contaminants, salmonella and other pathogens, and additional unsavory substances such as rodent hairs.

NOVEMBER 2016





ABOUT US

THE CENTER FOR FOOD SAFETY (CFS) is a national non-profit organization working to protect human health and the environment by challenging the use of harmful food production technologies and by promoting organic and other forms of sustainable agriculture. CFS uses groundbreaking legal and policy initiatives, market pressure, and grassroots campaigns to protect our food, our farms, and our environment. CFS is the leading organization fighting genetically engineered (GE) crops in the US, and our successful legal challenges and campaigns have halted or curbed numerous GE crops. CFS's US Supreme Court successes include playing an historic role in the landmark US Supreme Court *Massachusetts v. EPA* decision mandating that the EPA regulate greenhouse gases. In addition, in 2010 CFS challenged Monsanto in the US Supreme Court (*Monsanto Co. v. Geertson Seed Farms*), which set key legal precedents. CFS has offices in Washington, DC, San Francisco, CA, Portland, OR, and Honolulu, HI.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Author: DEBBIE BARKER, international director

Science Reviewer: JAYDEE HANSON, senior policy analyst

Research Assistance: AMANDA MAINELLO, CFS intern SONIA PRABHU, CFS intern

Editorial Assistance: HONOR ELDRIDGE, legislative and government affairs coordinator COURTNEY SEXTON, media manager

Design: HUMMINGBIRD DESIGN STUDIO



NATIONAL HEADQUARTERS

660 Pennsylvania Avenue S.E., Suite 302 Washington, D.C. 20003 Phone: 202-547-9359 | Fax: 202-547-9429

CALIFORNIA OFFICE

303 Sacramento Street, 2nd Floor San Francisco, CA 94111 Phone: 415-826-2770 | Fax: 415-826-0507

www.centerforfoodsafety.org

PACIFIC NORTHWEST OFFICE

917 S.W. Oak Street, Suite 300 Portland, OR 97205 Phone: 971-271-7372 | Fax: 971-271-7374

HAWAI'I OFFICE

1132 Bishop Street, Suite 2107 Honolulu, HI 96813 Phone: 808-681-7688

office@centerforfoodsafety.org

TPP SERVES UP AN UNSAVORY DINNER

OST DISCUSSIONS ABOUT the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) focus on jobs and economic indicators, important to be sure. But equally important, yet rarely discussed, is how TPP could impact your dinner plate.

This report provides examples of unsafe foods already crossing U.S. borders from TPP countries and outlines how TPP could increase contaminated, tainted food imports.

TPP negotiations concluded in October 2015 and now must be ratified by the U.S. Congress in order to become the law of the land. President Obama considers the TPP to be a key aspect of his economic and foreign policy legacy and is committed to obtaining Congressional approval of the pact. All signs indicate that the TPP will be put forward in the upcoming "lame duck," post-election Congressional session.

This agreement between Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, United States, and Vietnam represents around 40 percent of global GDP. China may also join the TPP in the future; talks are characterized by U.S. trade officials as being a "fair distance away," but made it clear that negotiations will continue.¹ Other countries such as Taiwan, Thailand, Indonesia, and the Philippines are also interested in joining TPP in the future.

Expedited trade rules in the TPP will increase food imports. As trade agreements during the last decade have accelerated, so have food imports. For example, about 15 percent of the food that Americans eat today is imported, more than double the amount just a decade ago.² Yet Congress has not adequately funded the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), responsible for 80 percent of imported foods, to ensure robust food safety inspections. At present, the FDA inspects approximately 2 percent of foods coming into the U.S.³ In the case of seafood, less than 1 percent of imports are lab tested, which is necessary to find drug or chemical residues, salmonella, and other pathogens. ⁴ TPP blithely ignores potential threats to food safety, public health, labor, and the environment, all central to the integrity of our food system. While trade officials claim that concerns are overblown, the evidence of tainted food imports from some TPP countries tells another story.

In addition to potential health hazards—some life threatening-posed by TPP, many U.S. farmers and food producers are put at a disadvantage by the agreement. Producers in several TPP countries are able to sell products more cheaply than their U.S. counterparts, in part because of lax or non-existent safety, quality, and inspection standards and practices. Causing further alarm is the fact that labor trafficking is well-documented in some TPP countries, particularly in the seafood industry where labor conditions are brutal, dangerous, and inhumane.⁵ In addition, agricultural and food production practices in some TPP countries gravely impact the environment. As one example: some TPP countries are destroying mangrove regions to make way for fish and shrimp farms. This deforestation has a devastating impact on local ecosystems. Mangroves are central to protecting coastal zones from dramatic storms and weather, and also play a vital role in water filtration and carbon sequestration.

TPP blithely ignores potential threats to food safety, public health, labor, and the environment, all central to the integrity of our food system. While trade officials claim that concerns are overblown, the evidence of tainted food imports from some TPP countries tells another story. Below are a few case studies that illustrate why TPP poses food safety risks.

CASE STUDY ONE: The Honey Hoax—Why the Honey Jar is Not So Sweet

ROM 2002-2013, massive amounts of honey containing banned antibiotics, toxic metals, and sweeteners and other additives were imported into the U.S. Referred to as "Honeygate," About 15 percent of the food that Americans eat today is imported, more than double the amount just a decade ago.

millions of pounds of tainted honey were produced in China and then transshipped from Malaysia or Vietnam, both TPP countries.

One of the antibiotics detected in the honey chloramphenicol—is a known carcinogen that can also cause DNA damage in children. The drug, banned in the U.S. for use in foods, can also lead to aplastic anemia, an often fatal condition in which the body's blood cell production sharply declines. Public health experts say that even the minute amount of chloramphenicol found in corrupted honey can cause an aplastic anemia reaction in about one out of 30,000 people.⁶

Toxic lead contaminants are also found in Chinese honey brews due to the use of lead-based transport drum containers.⁷ Lead poisoning is known to cause brain damage and a host of neurological disorders in children. In addition to containing toxic elements, "honey" from China is often simply a mixture of various sweeteners and other additives, with only a small amount of actual honey.

Honey smuggling became rampant after the U.S. imposed high import taxes (i.e., anti-dumping

duties) in 2001 on Chinese honey because it was being sold in the U.S. at less than fair-market value. The illegal imports have been estimated to cost U.S. taxpayers up to \$100 million per year in lost import duties.⁸ Additionally, such fraud lowers honey's fair market price and smears the reputation for quality and safety of legitimate honey producers in the U.S.

Despite numerous arrests and convictions associated with Honeygate, millions of pounds of illegal honey are still shipped to the U.S. In May 2016 Homeland Security Investigations seized nearly 60 tons of illegal Chinese honey, falsely declared as originating from Vietnam, on its way to U.S. consumers.⁹

TPP, aimed to increase and ease the flow of goods among TPP nations, will make it easier for Honeygate-like frauds to continue. Such fraud not only dupes the American consumer, defrauds taxpayers, and endangers economic viability for U.S. beekeepers and honey producers but could also have serious—even fatal—health impacts.

CASE STUDY TWO: Tainted Produce and Meat

EXAMPLES OF TAINTED produce and meat imports from TPP countries provide a hint of what's to come should Congress vote to approve the agreement. With implementation of other trade agreements, imports of nearly two-thirds of vegetables and fruits consumed in the U.S. have doubled over the last 10 years.¹⁰ Approximately, 8-10 percent of beef consumed in the U.S. comes from other countries.¹¹ TPP will expand such trends.

The pact will increase imports from some regions where produce is grown under unsanitary practices such as using irrigated water drawn from sources where human sewage and other pollutants are not treated. For example, over the last few years, consumption of contaminated cilantro from



This honey may contain: Banned Antibiotics, Toxic Metals, added Sweeteners. May cause Death, Brain Damage & Neurological Disorders.



Puebla, Mexico, led to multiple parasitic outbreaks in the U.S.¹² Similarly, tainted cucumbers from Baja, Mexico, resulted in *Salmonella Poona* outbreaks in 40 U.S. states in 2015/16.¹³ Contaminated

fruits from Mexico have been a persistent problem with berries, papayas,¹⁴ melons,¹⁵ mangos^{16,17} and other fruits being recalled for salmonella contamination.

Meat imports from Australia and Canada, both TPP countries, pose further threats to public health. Since Australia's meat inspection system was converted to a privatized system, there have been repeated incidents of Australian meat imports being contaminated with fecal material and digestive tract contents.¹⁸ In 2012, the U.S. recalled 2.5 million pounds of Canadian beef products that were potentially contaminated with E.coli 0157:H7, a Shiga toxin-producing pathogen so lethal that only a few of these bacteria are needed to cause illness and death.¹⁹

CASE STUDY THREE: Something's Fishy—Unsafe Seafood Flooding into the U.S.

PP INCLUDES SOME of the leading fish and seafood exporting countries in the world—Vietnam, Chile, Japan, and Malaysia are among the top 20 aquaculture centers globally. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention reports that imported fish are the most common source of foodborne illness of imported food.²⁰

Multiple problems encountered in fish and shellfish imports are well documented and reported.²¹ To compensate for overcrowded, unsanitary facilities, fish and shrimp farms in Malaysia and Vietnam use chemicals and antibiotics that are illegal in the U.S.²²

TRADE CONNECTIONS TO GROWING ANTIBIOTIC RESISTANCE

Center for Disease Control (CDC) has issued repeated warnings that overuse of antibiotics has led to rapid and "extremely dangerous" antibiotic resistance in humans.¹ Since the 1940s, these drugs have greatly reduced illness and death from infectious diseases. But, according to CDC, at least 2 million Americans are infected with antibioticresistant infections each year, and at least 23,000 die as a direct result.² Health officials cite the overuse of antibiotics in humans and food animals as a major reason for the growing resistance.

TPP will further increase imports of antibioticloaded seafood. Antibiotics and other drugs banned in the U.S. are regularly used in several TPP countries to combat unsanitary conditions in factory fish farms. In 2013, 100 percent of Vietnamese catfish farms used antibiotics not approved in the U.S.³ Chile's farmed salmon industry employs "unrestricted heavy usage of antibiotics."⁴ Most shrimp farmers in Thailand also use antibiotics as well as pesticides and disinfectants.⁵ U.S. border inspectors already lack resources to properly inspect today's massive level of seafood imports. In the case of seafood, less than 1 percent of imports are lab-tested for the presence of salmonella and other pathogens, antibiotics and other drugs, and chemical residues.⁶

Seafood and other food imports have significantly increased with the rise of numerous trade deals over the last few decades.⁷ Today, at least 90 percent of the seafood consumed by Americans is imported.⁸ Contrast this with fish imports representing 54 percent of the U.S. diet only two decades ago.⁹

Even though the TPP will increase food imports, notably seafood, resources to inspect imports will not increase. In order to keep up with the flood of food imports the FDA reported to Congress that it would require millions of dollars in new funding;¹⁰ Congress has been unwilling to grant these funds.

4 Cabello, F. C. "Antibiotics and aquaculture in Chile: implications for human and animal health." Iss. 8. 2004 at 1001; Barrionuevo, Alexei. "Chile Takes Steps to Rehabilitate Its Lucrative Salmon Industry.". February 4, 2009. 5 http://mangroveactionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/ShrimpAntibiotics. 2003. Graslund. pdf

- 6 http://americannutritionassociation.org/ newsletter/filthy-fish
- 7 https://www.citizen.org/documents/food-under-nafta-wto.pdf
- 8 http://www.seafoodhealthfacts.org/ seafood-choices/overview-usseafood-supply
- 9 Assessments based on the following statistics:
- https://www.st.nmfs.noaa.gov/commercial-fisheries/fus/fus95/index;

10 http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Food/ GuidanceRegulation/FSMA/UCM351876.pdf

¹ http://www.cdc.gov/features/antibioticresistancethreats/

² https://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/

³ Rico, Andreu. "Use of veterinary medicines, feed additives and probiotics in four major internationally traded aquaculture species farmed in Asia." CFR § 530.41; FDA (2011) at 188.

As recently as October 2016, a 40,500-pound shipment of Vietnamese swai, a white fish, tested positive for the U.S. banned antibiotic nitrofurazone. In May 2016, over 40,000 pounds of catfish or catfish-like imports from Vietnam were found to be adulterated with chemicals that are illegal for use in the US;²³ these include gentian violet (a carcinogen), malachite green (a possible carcinogen), enrofloxacin (an antibiotic) and fluoroquinolone (an antibiotic).²⁴

Other seafood imports also pose health hazards. Contaminated shrimp have long been a challenge for seafood inspectors. Black Tiger shrimp from Vietnam were recalled in the U.S. due to salmonella contamination in September 2016.²⁵ The FDA recently issued an import alert of Malaysian farmed shrimp after discovering illegal and unsafe antibiotics and food additives in 32 percent of samples tested.²⁶

In addition to harmful seafood production practices, other factors can pose risks. For example, in April 2016 Formosa, a Taiwanese steel company located in Vietnam, discharged a combination of chemicals, including cyanide, into the ocean. The accident resulted in a massive fish kill in Vietnam.²⁷ Estimates are that at least 70 tons of dead fish have been found along Vietnam's central coastal areas.²⁸²⁹ Compounding the safety risks, dead or sick fish washed ashore for several weeks before fishing communities were told of the lethal spill, resulting in thousands of people becoming violently ill after consuming the fish. While it's unclear whether any of the fish were imported to the U.S., fisherman indicated that some ill or dead fish were sold to animal feed processors and perhaps to companies producing fish sauce.^{30 31}

CASE STUDY FOUR: Sullied Spices

HE FDA REPORTS that as much as 12 percent of imported spices are contaminated with "filth," such as salmonella, insects, excrement, and rodent hairs.³² While the bulk of our imported spices comes from India and other non-TPP countries, a significant amount of spices are imported from TPP countries such as Vietnam and Mexico. Five percent of U.S. spice imports are from Mexico.³³ A 2013 report revealed that approximately 14 percent of spice samples from Mexico were contaminated with salmonella.³⁴ In 2009 and 2010, black pepper and red pepper from Vietnam, as well as China and India, used in salami caused hundreds of illnesses.³⁵

Given that some TPP countries are known for transshipping food products, TPP could facilitate U.S. imports of contaminated spices from India and China. Indian spice imports have been under increased scrutiny because of contamination and unlabeled additives. In 2014-2015, unlabeled peanut protein was found in ground cumin or powder, mainly in processed foods, from India. Eating peanut protein can be life threatening for individuals with peanut allergies.

CASE STUDY FIVE: Pesticide Residues on Rice

N OCTOBER 2016, illegal pesticide residues were found on at least 95 shipping containers of jasmine rice and other rice products from Vietnam where highly toxic, older chemicals many illegal in other countries such as the U.S. are used on rice (and produce as well).³⁶Vietnam's Ministry of Industry and Trade estimates that about 30-35 percent of the pesticides used in Vietnam (as of 2013) are imported illegally and contain chemicals forbidden in Vietnam.³⁷ U.S. rice imports from Vietnam averaged more the 63,500 metric tons from 2013-2015.

WHAT'S FOR DINNER?

IF RATIFIED BY the U.S. Congress, TPP will increasingly determine what's on your plate. Let your Congress member know that a vote *against the TPP* is a vote *for* a safe, nutritious food system that supports local farmers and quality-driven food producers, fair food worker labor practices, and sustainable environmental practices.

TPP RULES THREATEN FOOD SAFETY

TPP is modeled on trade agreements of the last few decades, beginning with the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), that focus on eliminating non-tariff trade "barriers." Prior to NAFTA the historical role of trade agreements was primarily limited to setting import tariffs and quotas. But what many corporations and some governments tout as "barriers" to trade are actually democratically constructed social, health, and environmental standards intended to safeguard citizens.

Food packaging labels, health warnings on products containing high-fructose corn syrup, food additive restrictions—these are examples of safeguards that are considered to be trade barriers under agreements like the TPP.

Closed-Door Trade Courts Determine Food Safety and

Public Health TPP stipulates that food safety and public health measures should not be more trade restrictive than necessary. (Article 7.6c of the TPP) Such language is more than a mere suggestion. TPP's Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) system is a powerful enforcement mechanism that incentivizes profits first, and safeguards for citizens a distant, often anemic second.

ISDS allows a foreign corporation to sue a country in a closed-door trade court over laws or policies it believes limits or could limit corporate profits. Judges in these trade courts, or trade tribunals, typically comprise three trade attorneys; many rotate between acting as tribunal judges one day to suing governments on behalf of corporations another day. (This practice of flipping between being a judge and an attorney is unethical in most legal systems but not in the ISDS system.)

When a trade tribunal rules in favor of a corporation against a country's policy aimed to protect its citizens, the country must either cease the policy or compensate the corporation. There is no limit to the amount of money that the tribunal can order a government to pay a foreign corporation. Under NAFTA and subsequent trade investor-state systems, more than \$440 million in compensation has already been paid out to corporations challenging domestic policies on the environment, food labeling, energy, bans on toxins, and more.¹

Even if a government wins a trade challenge, it is often ordered to pay for a share of the tribunal's costs, which can be in the millions of dollars. This intimidates government policymaking, especially for poorer nations that can't risk being sued in trade courts. ISDS dissuades, or "chills," governments from enacting high standards for fear of being sued in a trade court. In effect ISDS is a silent lawmaking system that erodes standards bit by bit.

Trade Agreements Influence Domestic Laws Threats to standards under a trade pact are often indirect but trade agreements also have direct impacts on domestic food safety and consumer right-to-know laws. In an extraordinary example of how a trade agreement can overturn a nation's domestic laws, Congress rescinded U.S. "country of origin" labeling laws for beef and pork in response to a World Trade Organization's (WTO) trade court ruling in 2015. WTO's trade court system only allows legal challenges between member countries and does not allow corporations to directly sue a country as does the ISDS under TPP. Nevertheless, even under WTO's arguably more stringent system, foreign governments successfully changed a U.S. labeling law. As a result, pork and beef supermarket labels no longer let consumers know where the livestock was born, raised, and slaughtered.

Legal Challenge Over U.S. Catfish Inspections? The

specter of a TPP may already be influencing U.S. seafood inspection practices. Currently, 75 percent of catfish imports come from Vietnam. Even though the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) tests only 1 percent of seafood imports, inspectors have found illegal antibiotics and other chemicals in catfish (and other seafood) from Vietnam and other Asian nations. In an effort to better ensure public health, catfish border inspection and testing were transferred from budget-constrained FDA to the more robust U.S. Department of Agriculture inspection system. After only a few months, catfish import rejections significantly increased under rigorous USDA inspections.

Countries exporting catfish to the U.S. are none too happy about this. Even before TPP is ratified, Vietnam has invoked the chilling phrase "unfair trade barrier" about the bumped up U.S. inspection of catfish. This is a clear signal that should the TPP be ratified, Vietnam intends to legally challenge U.S. border inspections of catfish and other seafood under ISDS. It seems the Senate took this into consideration when, in May 2016, it voted to end the more consistent USDA catfish inspection program and transfer inspections back to the resource-poor FDA. The measure awaits action in the House.

continued on next page

Other TPP Measures Threatening Food and Public Health Standards

Limiting and Restricting Food Inspections at the

Border There are numerous measures in the TPP that inhibit food import inspections. For example, a TPP country must promptly notify another TPP country, or exporting company, if a suspect import is stopped or restricted. Border inspectors are required to swiftly justify the reasons for their decisions and, in turn, the exporter can challenge the decision. (Articles 7.11.6 and 7.11.8 and 7.11.9) Such TPP requirements will pressure border inspectors, already without adequate resources, to expedite potentially suspect goods into the U.S. Further, these measures provide foreign countries and companies an entrée into determining food safety and public health policies of another country.

Genetically Engineered (GE) Crops and Foods Many countries that do not allow GE crops or foods have enacted import controls accordingly. For example, a country will sometimes reject a U.S. corn shipment with Low Level Presence of GE corn. Under TPP rules, a country must justify its risk assessment procedures and demonstrate that its rejection of a GE-contaminated import is "appropriate to achieve compliance" Such cumbersome requirements will place a steady pressure on countries to become more lenient with their laws on GE products. And, perversely, such trade rules pressure a country to continually defend its right to reject GE products but doesn't hold the exporting country of a GE-contaminated shipment accountable.

Additionally, TPP's Market Access chapter contains, for the first time, a new section on "modern biotechnology" (e.g., nano materials in foods, new genetic engineering techniques, etc.). Placing this section under the Market Access chapter instead of the Sanitary and Phytosanitary (SPS) chapter—the health and food safety section where rules on biotechnology have traditionally been located seems to provide companies an easier path to legally challenge a country's restrictions on some biotechnology products and methods in foods. In other words, companies may be able to challenge a country's biotechnology safeguards under Market Access rules versus the more complex, science-based rules under SPS.

Lower Standards for Scientific Evidence Other TPP measures emphasize that risk assessments must not restrict trade and also be economically feasible. TPP lowers scientific standards when assessing risk assessment of a product. Essentially, it allows food safety products and practices to be validated by confidential corporate studies, unsubstantiated by scientific peer review. (Article 7.17.6) (For a more thorough review of scientific review standards in TPP, see *Following Bread-crumbs*, Karen Hansen-Kuhn http://www.iatp.org/documents/following-breadcrumbs-tpp-text-provides-clues-to-us-positions-in-ttip)

1 http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf

ENDNOTES

¹ http://uk.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-tradeidUKKCN0ZM2JE

² http://www.agmrc.org/commodities-products/specialty-crops/spice-safety/

³http://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceRegulation/FSM A/ucm376478.htm?source=govdelivery&utm_medium =email&utm_source=govdelivery

⁴ http://americannutritionassociation.org/newsletter/ filthy-fish

⁵ http://uscatfish.com/asian-seafood-producers-use-

slaves-coerced-labor-supply-u-s/ ⁶ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2011/08/honey-

laundering/#.V-lMRBTSp5A

⁷ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2011/08/honeylaundering/#.WBzeCBTSp5A

⁸ http://www.truesourcehoney.com/newsroom/2015-03-26.pdf

9 https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/hsi-chicago-

seizes-nearly-60-tons-honey-illegally-imported-china ¹⁰ http://www.agmrc.org/commodities-products/specialty-crops/spice-safety/

¹¹ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2013/11/importsand-exports-the-beef-trade/#.WBPB-jKZP-Y

¹² http://www.fda.gov/Food/RecallsOutbreaksEmergencies/Outbreaks/ucm456755.htm

¹³ http://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/poona-09-15/index.html

14 http://www.fda.gov/Safety/Recalls/ucm304726.htm

¹⁵ http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/cms_ia/importalert _67.html

 ¹⁶ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2012/09/delmonte-recalls-fruit-packages-with-daniella-mangoes/
¹⁷ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2012/09/moreoutbreak-linked-mangoes-recalled-many-expired/

¹⁸ "Call for USDA Review of Australia's Meat Inspection System," *The Beef Site*, January 4, 2013. http://www.thepigsite.com/swinenews/31950/call-

for-usda-review-of-australias-meat-inspection-system ¹⁹ Helena Bottemiller, "2.5 Million Pounds of Recalled Canadian Beef Entered U.S.," *Food Safety News*, October 8, 2012

http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2012/10/2-5-million-pounds-of-recalled-canadian-beef-entered-us/#.UY1ZWkrVrpw

²⁰ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. [Press release]. "CDC research shows outbreaks linked to imported foods increasing." March 14, 2012.

²¹ http://www.centerforfoodsafety.org/files/tpp-and-seafood-fact-sheet_93124.pdf

²² Baughman, Kim W. Dr. Drug Residues in Imported Seafood and Food Safety. Pittsburgh, PA: Microbac Laboratories, Inc. 2011.

²³ http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2016/08/foodwater-watch-urges-continuation-of-catfish-inspections/

²⁴ https://foodpoisoningbulletin.com/2016/catfishinspection-program-nullified-by-the-u-s-senate/

²⁵ http://www.fda.gov/Safety/Recalls/ucm521432.htm²⁶ http://www.seafoodsource.com/news/food-safety-

health/fda-to-detain-malaysian-shrimp-imports-after-finding-unsafe-antibiotic-residue

²⁷ https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/ jul/01/vietnam-blames-toxic-waste-water-fom-steelplant-for-mass-fish-deaths

²⁸ http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/09/world/asia/ vietnam-fish-kill.html

²⁹ https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/ jul/01/vietnam-blames-toxic-waste-water-fom-steelplant-for-mass-fish-deaths

³⁰ http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-vietnam-dead-fish-20160502-story.html

³¹ http://www.thanhniennews.com/society/mass-fishdeaths-provoke-widespread-worry-in-vietnam-61418.html

³² http://www.ibtimes.com/contaminated-spices-yourspice-rack-may-be-full-salmonella-insects-excrementother-1449478

³³ http://www.agmrc.org/commodities-products/specialty-crops/spice-safety/

³⁴ http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/28/world/asia/ farmers-change-over-spices-link-to-food-ills.html

³⁵ http://www.seattletimes.com/nation-world/fdawarns-of-imported-spices-tainted-with-insects-salmonella/

³⁶ http://www.politico.com/tipsheets/morning-agriculture/2016/10/flotus-digs-in-on-future-of-whitehouse-garden-lets-move-216714

³⁷ http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1573521413000535